London Assembly report: The State of the Underground

Introduction

TfL welcomes the Transport Committee’s helpful feedback and we have outlined
below how we have responded and plan to respond to all the recommendations.
The State of the Underground report has been widely circulated and read across
many departments in London Underground (LU).

We are in full agreement with the Committee on the need to improve performance
further and recent figures (see appendix A) show we have already begun to make
good progress. TfL has recently launched a reliability programme (see appendix B)
which draws together all of its plans to deliver a deeper, more sustainable
improvement in reliability for customers.

Recommendations

Recommendation 1

In light of the impact of strikes on London Underground’s service in 2010/11 and the
risks to the 2012 Games, we recommend that the Mayor review his and TfL's
approach to industrial relations. Specifically, he should consider whether additional
meetings with unions or other new structures might help improve relations. We ask
that he report back to the Committee by December 2011 on his approach to
maintaining good industrial relations over the next 12 months.

Since the Committee’s report was published LU has secured agreement from all its
trades unions to a four year pay deal that will ensure a long period of stability on pay.
The agreement followed six months of constructive negotiations between LU
management and trades unions’ representatives.

The deal enables employees' salaries to keep pace with the cost of living whilst
being realistic given the current economic situation and the pressure on Transport for
London’s (TfL) finances.

LU has also reached agreement with the trades unions on a temporary change to the
framework agreement for train operators that will enable extended operations during

the Games period.

In fact, following discussions earlier this year between LU’s Managing Director and
the General Secretary of the RMT, LU is jointly engaged with RMT in an independent
review of industrial disputes.




Looking beyond the Games, LU Managing Director Mike Brown has committed to
directly engaging with every member of staff, at a series of events now underway
and continuing to March 2012. This includes discussion on how LU’s operations will
be affected by developments in technology and changes in customer behaviour.
Parallel discussions are also taking place with the trades unions including with their
General Secretaries.

LU is committed to managing any change openly and honestly and in consultation
with trades unions.

Recommendation 2

By December 2011, the Mayor and TfL should provide a written report to the
Committee on the steps that have been taken to reduce delays and ensure that
performance returns to record levels both across the Tube network and on each
individual line. The report should include the actions taken to address the main
asset-related causes of increased delays in 2010/11, namely:

o fleet failures on the Victoria, Metropolitan and District lines;
e problems with the Automatic Train Operating system on the Jubilee line; and
o problems with engineering trains on the Northern and Piccadilly lines.

As the Committee acknowledged in its report, by the first two periods of 2011/12
reliability had already recovered from the dip experienced last year including the
specific problems highlighted above. This trend has continued as set out in
subsequently published performance reports - see appendix A, also publicly
available on TfL's website at
http://www.tfl.gov.uk/corporate/modesoftransport/londonunderground/1592.aspx.

Despite some incidents that have caused regrettable disruption for customers,
overall performance in the first six months of 2011/12 has improved, and customer
satisfaction has been sustained at record levels. Demand has continued to increase,
with new records being set several times for the number of journeys made in a four
week period.

However, as the Committee noted, TfL is keen to ensure a consistently high
standard of reliability expected by Londoners. To achieve this LU has put in place a
comprehensive reliability improvement programme, putting reliability at the heart of
everything it does. This programme focuses on three key areas:

e Response and recovery to any incidents that occur
e Predicting and preventing failures




e Improving how LU upgrades existing assets and purchases new assets.

See appendix B for full details, also publicly available on the TfL website at:
http://www.tfl.gov.uk/assets/downloads/corporate/ltem06-Rail-Underground-
Reliability-Improvement-Programme. pdf.

The programme identifies (in section 2) the actions taken to address the specific
issues that arose on the Victoria, Metropolitan, District and Jubilee lines mentioned
above. The programme also introduces (in section 8) a series of “Command
Centres” set up for every line on the network in order to deliver the required
improvement in performance.

The incidents involving engineering trains on the Northern and Piccadilly lines were
both the subject of detailed investigations, by TfL and Tube Lines respectively, and
the Rail Accident Investigation Branch has also published reports of its investigations
into both incidents which are available on its website. All recommendations
concerning the incident on the Northern line have been implemented. The majority
of the recommendations regarding the Piccadilly line have been completed and the
remaining few longer term actions are on target to be completed to agreed
programme dates by the end of 2012.

By December 2011, TfL should ensure its regularly published information on Tube
performance includes Lost Customer Hours for each of the 11 London Underground
lines broken down by causative factor.

TfL is committed to ensuring all passengers and stakeholders have increased
access to full and transparent information on performance and has developed a new
four weekly report now published on its website at
http://www.tfl.gov.uk/corporate/modesoftransport/londonunderground/1592.aspx
(see appendix A for latest figures).

The new format gives a wider range of measures including Lost Customer Hours for
each line broken down by causative factors as requested by the Committee. This
new format is evolving and we look forward to further input from the Committee as

this process continues.

Recommendation 3

By December 2011 the Mayor and TfL should report to the Committee on the steps
that will be taken to manage crowding on the Tube between now and 2018. The
report should address how London Underground has responded to the issues raised
in our previous report including progress with making real-time information available
to passengers at stations and advertising alternative routes to popular destinations.




The upgrade of every Tube line under the current plan will increase peak capacity on
the network by 30%. This is already playing a part in providing tangible benefits for
passengers, with the Jubilee line upgrade now completed. This enabled the
introduction of a new timetable in July 2011, with more trains (18% more at peak
times) running more quickly between stations, creating more space for the rapidly-
growing numbers of passengers who use the line. The Victoria line upgrade is on
track for completion next spring; a new timetable has already provided more capacity
at off peak times and the line now has a full fleet of new, more spacious, trains. On
the Metropolitan line 16 new trains are already in service with much more spacious
walk through carriages.

Day to day, TfL's approach to managing crowding is to provide the best possible
train service and ensure that stations operate safely in order to maximise available
capacity, and to ensure customers have all the information they need about the
service and alternatives to make informed choices.

Accordingly, as outlined in the response to recommendation two, TfL has
implemented a reliability improvement programme; a more consistently reliable
service will lead to fewer instances of acute crowding caused by disruption.

TfL has also invested heavily in improvements to the way it provides helpful and
timely real-time information so customers can make informed travel choices,
through:

o working with staff so their first priority is to keep passengers informed,

¢ installing a new radio system that means staff, including train operators, can
get information on service problems much more quickly than in the past;

e using new technology such as Blackberry handsets that mean staff have a
direct information feed in their hands when they’re working on platforms;

e improving the presentation of electronic service update boards at stations, on
the website and data for mobile phone applications;

¢ developing new ways of helping passengers get the information directly
through increasingly popular social media channels, such as new Twitter
feeds now being trialled;

e making real time service update information publicly available for developers
to use for their own applications, and looking at ways to promote those
applications through TfL's website.

TfL has also developed initiatives following further analysis of the Committee’s
previous suggestions and of passenger flows. Recent analysis at Clapham South




and Bethnal Green stations on the Northern and Central lines suggested that the
movement of some passengers from the ‘peak of the peak’ by less than quarter of an
hour could lead to large benefits. It was found that avoiding as little as a 15 minute
time frame could make a big difference to ensuring customers can board the first
train and continue their journey in relative comfort. TfL has conducted trials at these
stations to judge the effect of using targeted emails (for Clapham South customers)
and posters, whiteboards and public address announcements (at Bethnal Green) to
encourage regular customers at the stations to re-time their journeys if possible to
avoid particular periods of congestion in the peak. The results of the trials are
currently being analysed and TfL will update the Committee further once this has
been completed.

TfL is also encouraging customers to consider better alternative travel options,
where available, by emphasising a more integrated view of all TfL. modes. Following
on from the success of Legible London in promoting walking for short journeys LU
has continued to work closely with other parts of TfL to further this programme and
highlight the proximity of central London locations. As part of this, TfL recently
completed a targeted walking pilot to encourage more people to make onward
journeys from Waterloo station by foot. The results are still being processed but so
far it is clear that Oyster usage reduced on the Tube and leisure walking increased
during the period of the trial.

LU of course has well-rehearsed and proven plans for safely managing passenger
flows at all its stations, including stations such as Victoria which are used by very
large numbers of customers. This was well demonstrated by the station’s ability to
cope with the necessary but disruptive escalator work, recently completed ahead of
schedule, which reduced capacity and necessitated a carefully managed crowd
control plan.

Of course Victoria and other key and heavily used stations such as Bond Street and
Tottenham Court Road are undergoing major upgrades to provide additional
capacity. The impact of such upgrades is apparent at King’s Cross St. Pancras
where passengers’ journey experience has been transformed by an upgrade that
quadrupled the size of the station.

Recommendation 4

We recommend that the Mayor and TfL continue to make the case to Government
for funding to upgrade the Bakerloo, Piccadilly and Central lines and intensify this
activity in the run up to the next spending review. The Committee will support all
efforts to this end recognising the importance of an efficient Tube network to the
London and UK economy.




We are in full agreement with the Committee about the significance of these
upgrades and their vital importance to London and the wider UK economy and we
will continue to make the case to government to ensure there is funding to enable
them to go ahead as planned.

A key element of that case is to demonstrate that TfL will deliver efficiently and
provide the best possible value for taxpayers’ and fare payers’ money. The demise
of the Public Private Partnership gave TfL the opportunity to look at upgrading the
Tube using a much more integrated approach by developing solutions that fit more
than one line. As a result, the Piccadilly line upgrade is how being progressed
alongside the Bakerloo line as part of a wider programme that will drive future
upgrades of all the deep Tube lines. A key element of this will be a common design
of rolling stock specifically developed to meet the needs of the deep Tube’s
operating environment. This approach will deliver the best possible service,
including improved reliability, for Londoners while also delivering substantial cost
savings. The procurement strategy and therefore the schedule for introducing new
trains and signalling on these lines is still under development, but the new frains on
the Bakerloo and Piccadilly lines are likely to be introduced in the early 2020s.

Recommendation 5

By December 2011, TfL should publish a detailed breakdown of its plans to find
savings on the Tube upgrade and maintenance programme. We expect this to
demonstrate that its costs for the upgrades and ongoing maintenance are in line with
the most efficient international metro systems.

TfL published its first Benchmarking report in June 2011 further demonstrating that
LU performance, in terms of the availability of assets such as trains, tracks and
signal systems, has improved by over a third since the transfer to TfL in 2003/04.

The next Benchmarking report will be published when it is considered by the TfL
Board in March 2012. The report is being prepared in conjunction with the
Independent Investment Programme Advisory Group (IIPAG) and will set LU’s costs
in an external and international context comparing our capital projects and
maintenance costs with other Metros and, where available, with other external
comparators for example Network Rail. We would therefore propose to share and
discuss its findings with the Transport Committee at that time also.

LU’s engagement with its metro operating partners around the world has already
driven very significant changes to the way upgrades are delivered. In early 2009,
prior to the start of the tendering process for the contract to deliver the new signalling
system for the Sub-Surface lines, LU pro-actively sought to learn lessons from other
metros, including Madrid, which helped inform the specifications for the tenders.




This resulted in a world class contract award price for the resignalling of the Sub-
Surface lines, as well as minimal closure requirements.

LU continues to participate actively in international benchmarking activities with other
metros through its membership of Community of Metros (COMET) and the
International Association of Public Transport (UITP). Most recently LU chaired a two
day conference in London in November 2011 at which some of the world'’s top
metros met to benchmark progress on their Communications Based Train Control
Signalling implementation. It was agreed to form working groups on key areas such
as implementation methods, reliability and unit costs. A future follow-up discussion
between members of COMET and its sister benchmarking group Nova members will
be held to further share experiences and the output of the working groups. More
information on international benchmarking and engagement can also be found in
appendix D.

At the recent COMET annual meeting LU promoted more focus on capital
benchmarking. The meeting recognised that the work would generate a valuable
source of data enabling further improvement. LU will take a lead role in this and will
propose the initiation of an in-depth case study with the COMET members on capital
investment at the CoMET annual general meeting next April.

LU's Capital Projects is a leading contributor to the Treasury's cost review study,
Infrastructure UK (IUK), which identified LU’s station’s programme as a best practice
example compared to internationally benchmarked equivalents. LU is also helping to
socialise the work of IUK to infrastructure clients and suppliers through industry
forums. In particular, the application of building information modelling (BIM) as part
of the Victoria Station Upgrade and the proposed procurement approach at Bank
Station Upgrade (‘'Innovative Contractor Engagement’) are currently being
considered for inclusion as models of industry best practice by HM Treasury.

LU continues to work with IIPAG, who have conducted reviews on many of LU’s
larger projects. The reviews consider LU’s approach to the design, procurement and
delivery of projects. The reviews have been helpful in highlighting opportunities to
improve certainty and efficiency of project delivery. IPAG have also carried out
systemic reviews of project management practice, and have helped LU improve its
project management maturity.

Recommendation 6

By December 2011 [IPAG should publish full details of its future work programme on
the Tube and by when it intends to publish findings from this work. This should
include full details of its proposals for benchmarking TfL’s expenditure and
performance on the Tube upgrades including with other Metros abroad.




In October 2010, TfL established a benchmarking programme and produced an
initial report in June this year (see appendix E). Also in June IIPAG appointed two
part-time specialists to direct TfL’s programme going forward. [IPAG has established
a Benchmarking Steering Group with senior representation from the business, where
the priorities for benchmarking work are confirmed, the outputs of the benchmarking
analysis reviewed and the recommended actions monitored. The annual
Benchmarking report (see recommendation 5 above) will also set out the future
programme of benchmarking activities that have been agreed by the [IPAG-led
Benchmarking Steering Group.

For detail on all other aspects of IIPAG’s programme please see appendix C for
IIPAG'’s annual report.

Recommendation 7

By December 2011, TfL should provide a report to the Committee on the changes it
has made to its organisational structure, processes and staffing to ensure successful
delivery of the day-to-day Tube service and the entire Tube upgrade and
maintenance programme.

A key focus for all of TfL’s activities, and the Tube is no different, is to ensure that it
delivers the best possible value for money in all its activities — in the front office and
the back office. Good progress has been made this year in ensuring LU’s operations
adapt to changing times and are focused on customers needs, making best use of
resources. Revised arrangements for station and ticket office operations introduced
in February were essential to reflect the massive changes in the way customers now
use the system following the success of Oyster, and have achieved significant
savings. Currently Project Horizon, the TfL-wide organisational review of support
services, is expected to deliver significant savings, a smarter way of working and a
likely reduction of 20% of support staff.

As set out in section 4 of the reliability programme LU is developing plans to invest
£25m to co-locate engineering and operations staff, the Network Operations Centre,
Tube Lines support personnel and colleagues from the British Transport Police into a
consolidated new LU Command and Control Centre. This will help respond in the
quickest and most effective way to disruptions across the network. To support this
new way of working, LU is currently recruiting specialist operational managers,
whose responsibility is to take overall charge of how the network as a whole
recovers and not just focus on the disrupted line.

Other aspects of the reliability improvement programme’s plan to improve the
reliability of day to day service delivery were referenced in the response to
recommendation 2. Additionally, LU continues to investigate and develop proposals
for further initiatives to enhance reliability as part of an ongoing process of
improvement of its culture and processes.




For a detailed explanation of how delivery of capital programmes in LU is organised,
the improvements already made and further actions now being taken forward, is
attached see appendix D.

The progress already made in management of the Tube’s assets and its
management of projects has been recognised with the achievement of two
significant industry accreditations. LU became the first UK railway operator to
achieve PAS55 certification, an internationally recognised British Standard on asset
management, following a full assessment between January and May 2011. LU has
also now progressed to Level 3 of the Office of Government Commerce's P3M3
Maturity Model, an achievement based on the development of a single, consistent
Project Management Framework within which all projects are managed. LU is
focused on retaining these certificates and to build on its success to further improve
ways of working.

Conclusion

| hope you have found this response helpful and of course TfL will be happy to
discuss these issues with you in more detail. We view the Committee’s report and
our response as part of an ongoing dialogue and look forward to working with you
closely in the months and years ahead as we drive forward further improvements to
London’s Tube service.

Appendices

Appendix A — New four weekly performance report
http://www.tfl.gov.uk/corporate/modesoftransport/londonunderground/1592.aspx.

Appendix B — Reliability programme
http://www tfl.gov.uk/assets/downloads/corporate/ltem06-Rail-Underground-
Reliability-Improvement-Programme.pdf.

Appendix C — [IPAG's annual report
http://www.tfl.gov.uk/assets/downloads/corporate/iipag-annual-report-2010-11.pdf

Appendix D — TfL’s Finance and Policy Committee paper: Capital Delivery in London
Underground.




Appendix E — TfL board paper: Rail and Underground Asset Benchmarking

http://www.tfl.gov.uk/assets/downloads/corporate/ltem10-Board-29-June-2011-RUP-
asset-benchmarking.pdf.
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